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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XXVIII, May 10, 2003


Our Next Meeting:


Well, summer is upon us and we can expect some better weather.  In the short term, the next gathering of TUCA members will take place this month, on Sunday, May 23, at 3:00 PM at the home of Melanie and Philip Paul.  

At that gathering I would like to get the membership's ideas about the TUCA Picnic. That is the long-term target -- with the intent of again having the Picnic on the Southside to provide a rotation of TUCA meeting places. So, if you have any specific ideas or suggestions, please relay them to another Board Member or myself. I have my fingers crossed that the weather this month will be pleasant so we can all appreciate the beautiful garden and water area in Melanie's back yard.

Of course, this is a TUCA gathering, so please be generous and inventive and bring some of those delectable edibles our members are famous for.  Some liquid refreshments to wash them down with will also be appreciated by all. 
There is not much to report in the way of activities at this time. I know that many members are aware of the presence of Ukrainian troops in Iraq as part of the coalition. If you may have missed some of the coverage (which has been rather thin in the US papers) the following are condensed written "sound bites" from foreign sources on the Internet ---- 

Almost a year ago (June 2003) the Ukrainian Verkhovna Rada (parliament) authorized the deployment of troops in support of peacekeeping efforts in Iraq. After that, about 1,600 Ukrainian troops started their mission in Iraq on September 1, 2003. As we all know, the last two weeks in Iraq have been hard with fighting increasing in the country. In spite of this, and the withdrawal of some nations in their commitment to the US in Iraq, Ukraine’s President Leonid Kuchma has recently stated that he will not initiate the withdrawal of the Ukrainian peacemakers from Iraq, saying that the troops will continue their mission to the end. 

Just something that a TUCA member can have on tap for "cocktail" conversation.  See you at the next meeting!

Submitted by Myron Bilyj.

“Thank You” to our Host:


Volunteering to host a TUCA meeting is quite a job, being the host of our annual Christmas Party, when almost everyone shows up, is a real challenge.  We certainly owe Wally Melnitchouk, our host for this year’s Ukrainian Christmas celebration in Tidewater a resounding “We thank you!” Dyakuyemo!  (Дякуємо!).  In spite of the shoulder to shoulder crowd, occasional meatballs in his new carpet, and kids racing up and down his stairs, Wally kept his cool and was a perfect host.  Thank you again Wally!

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch. 
TUCA Christmas Party:

The TUCA Christmas party was held on Sunday, January 11, at the home of Wolodymyr (Wally) Melnitchouk in Hampton.  As in previous years, the Christmas party proved to be a hugely popular and successful event.  In fact, it was almost standing room only, with the large number of people coming along this year.  An attempt to find out who was there and to get a head count was only partially successful.  We did see quite a few new faces and will guess that at least 60 people were in attendance.  (Where have all these Tidewater Ukrainians been hiding out?)

It's important at this time of year to remember and share the traditions of our homeland, as well as socialize and get to know the people of our community in Hampton Roads.  The generosity of Ukrainians also came through in the funds raised on the night for humanitarian assistance for Ukraine, (our school/internat in Sevastopol) as well as in the amount of food and drink that people brought along to the party.  I think everyone gained a healthy number of pounds, and what was left was enough to feed the host for some time afterwards!

So thanks to all for attending and supporting TUCA, and it is indeed encouraging that the spirit of Ukraine is alive and well in Tidewater Virginia.

Submitted by Wally Melnitchouk.

For Gardening Enthusiasts:


I'm so glad the meeting will be held at our home again this spring.  For those of you who are gardening enthusiasts and look forward to taking home some flower or plant cuttings, be sure to bring along a glass or plastic container to put them in. I love to share my plants and hopefully some of you will request cuttings. 

This past March, I showed my daffodils at three different American Daffodil Society sanctioned shows.  I won 20 blue ribbons, 8 red and 8 yellow... including a gold ribbon and a silver cup for the best bloom in one of the shows. 
Next year... God permitting, maybe the Board of Directors will schedule the spring meeting for the 1st week in April so it will coincide with the 500 daffodils blooming in my garden at that time. Incidentally, daffodils are often shown in Ukrainian Easter cards and photos along with pysanky.

Submitted by Melanie Paul.

A Bit of Easter Traditions:


It is a shame that TUCA was unable to organize a meeting to coincide with the celebration of Easter (Velykden/Великдень) or Paskha/Пасха) when the Ukrainian greeting is “Christ is Risen!” (Khrystos Voskres! Христос Воскрес!) and the response is “Indeed He is Risen!” (Voistynu Voskres! Воістину Воскрес!).  As we could not make any pysanky as a group this year, perhaps some of you did “write” (pysanky comes from the word pysaty which means “to write”) your own eggs at home remembering the basics from last year’s meeting.


Other cultures color eggs in various fashions, but our Ukrainian culture uses traditional symbols within a batik-style framework. Most of the symbols are pre-Christian historically, but have new meanings, since Christianity came to Ukraine in 988.  Rebirth, and new life as symbolized by stars, suns, butterflies refer to the new life given by Christ’s Resurrection. Triangles symbolize the trinity; dots are Mary’s tears or the stars in the heavens. Lines that wind “endlessly” around the egg symbolize God’s eternal endless Being.

The dyeing process is a batik style process that other cultures use in dyeing cloth: Melted beeswax, applied to the egg with a “kistka” (tiny metal funnel attached to a handle) is used to “write” the designs on the egg.  Whatever color the egg is that is “written” upon, remains under the wax: Write on a white egg, those designs remain after the egg is dipped into yellow. 

Then “write” some more designs on the egg dyed yellow, and those designs will remain yellow. The process continues, “writing” designs on the egg through a series of color dippings: red, green, blue, purple, and finally black.  All the accumulated wax is finally removed by gently holding the egg near the candle that was used to melt the bees’ wax. Ukraine, being a large country, has a diversity of regions, each region having its own style of “pysanky”. They are all very beautiful, and something to relish as one’s heritage.

Submitted by Elaine Hampton.

A Legend on the Origin of Pysanky:


Here is one of many Ukrainian legends on the origin of pysanky. Even though it is after Easter, maybe some of our members will find this interesting. 

A tale from the Hutzuls (residents of Carpathian mountains) tells that while Jesus was imprisoned, His mother, the Blessed Virgin Mary, prepared a basket of eggs to present to Pilate when asking mercy for her Son's life. As she readied the eggs, her tears fell on them, forming dots of many colors. When Mary appeared before Pilate, in her grief she fell to the floor, allowing the eggs to roll all over the floor -- and they continued to roll until they were found all around the world.

Submitted by Melanie Paul.

Our School/Internat in Sevastopol:

After a year of postponements, I will finally be traveling to Ukraine for 3 weeks later this month to visit Lviv, Kyiv and Sevastopol.  In Kyiv, I will be staying with our military attaché friends who had served in Washington, D.C.  Both Ihor Yurlov and Serhij Necheporenko are honorary TUCA members, and are waiting to hear news of all their friends.  But the most important purpose is to visit our School/Internat in Sevastopol to meet with the school director, the teachers and the children and to assess how to best utilize TUCA's yearly donations. 

I have received acknowledgement that the two computers TUCA sent last year were delivered and are in use.  I have received a $200 donation to buy Ukrainian books for the library; these I will purchase in Kyiv and transport with me to the school.  There is a Ukrainian translation of Harry Potter which I will try to buy, as well as books about the U.S.

TUCA had discussed the idea of sponsoring a school-wide picnic and while there, I would like to sponsor one so that the children and teachers can meet and interact with a real, live representative of TUCA.  I would also like to present the school with a meaningful gift, possibly some video equipment, playground equipment or whatever is their greatest need, which could be simply underwear and linens.

In addition to the money collected last year, if anyone wants to make an extra donation to the “For The Children” fund that I can take with me to purchase needed items right there in Sevastopol, please send it IMMEDIATELY as I am leaving May 25th.  Make check out to Olena Boyko.

I will send the names on to Wally for proper book keeping.  I look forward to sharing my adventures and pictures with all members when I return. I am honored to represent TUCA and the generosity of our members. The children are already excited and waiting.

Submitted by Olena Boyko.

A New Web Site and a Suggested Group Trip:


TUCA members who are interested in Ukrainian happenings in close proximity to Tidewater should consider having their names added to the mailing list of the weekly “Upcoming DC-Area Ukrainian Events Calendar” at kbossong@hotmail.com.  It does list all sorts of events and activities that may be of interest to some of our members, and after all, Washington is only about 3-½  to 4 hours away.


As a matter of fact, I was approached by both Olga Cehelska and Michael Luciw with a suggestion that TUCA consider organizing a group trip (a caravan or a convoy!) to the Washington Ukrainian Festival in Silver Spring, Maryland on September 25-26.  The details are as follows:

WASHINGTON UKRAINIAN FESTIVAL:  WHAT -- All-day concerts and performances; Icon and paintings exhibits; Activities for children; Market Place (Ukrainian crafts, jewelry, clothing, music/videos); "Kozak" beer garden.  WHEN – Saturday and Sunday - September 25 and 26. noon till dusk; Dance/Zabava - September 25 at 9:00 p.m. WHERE -- St. Andrew Ukrainian Orthodox Cathedral, 15100 New Hampshire Avenue, Silver Spring, MD 20905.  FOR FURTHER INFO – via e-mail at http://www.standrewuoc.org/WWWSTA~1/festival.html or ukrainianfestival@standrewuoc.org 

Please contact me (Andy) if you are interested and I will start a list.  Check the Festival web page, above.  It is an awesome program!

This just in:  The DC Events Calendar just announced that the superb Virsky Ukrainian National Dance Company will appear at the Kennedy Center for the Performing Arts in Washington on November 6.  I think we just have to organize a large group trip to Washington to see the outstanding Virsky dancers.  If we have enough people interested, how about chartering a bus for the round trip?  Please let me know if you are interested.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Local Cultural Events:

We are looking into somehow encouraging a Ukrainian music ensemble to appear in our area.  Actually, we are dreaming about the world famous Bandurist Chorus (UBC) or something equally spectacular.  With the College of William and Mary and other outstanding venues, why not! It’s been about ten years since the local appearance of a Ukrainian performing group, so it is about time. We’ll keep you informed. The Armenian Community supported a concert by an Armenian folk music group, “The Shoghaken Ensemble” recently at the Kimball Theatre in Williamsburg. The almost 500 seat theater was nearly full; included were two Ukrainians (guess who) who thoroughly enjoyed the folk music and dancing, but yearned to hear traditional and Ukrainian folk music also. We have our Bandura that is truly unique and beautiful, perhaps someday we’ll hear it in concert. Until then, Olga, we love hearing you play the Bandura.

 I would also love for all of you to see the “Madonnas” that I have been creating recently; they are different from previous ones and are or have been on exhibit currently around the area:

Tidewater Artists Association Membership Exhibition
Studio One-O-Seven


Barry Robinson Theater and Fine Arts Center

107 College Place

4552 Princess Anne Road 




Norfolk VA 623-3444

(On campus of Catholic High School in Va Beach)

Until May 8  (Sorry, Closed!)

Until April 29,2004  (Sorry, Closed!)





Contemporary Art Center




d’ART Center

2200 Parks Avenue





125 College Place

Virginia Beach VA 425-0000




Norfolk VA 625-4211

Until May 23, 2004 





Until June 27, 2004  

Submitted by Elaine Hampton.

Chornobyl Commemoration at Tidewater Community College:

On April 27th, TCC remembered the 18th anniversary of the Chornobyl disaster, which began at 1:28 AM on April 26, 1986, just 70 miles north of Ukraine's capital, Kyiv.  Invited to speak at a "WORLD MUSIC" class offered by Ms. Marlene Ford of Tidewater Community College, Dr. Olga Cehelska began her lecture with the historical differences and current confusion concerning Kievan Rus', Rus'-Ukraine and Muscovy -Russia.  None of the students had ever heard of the Great Famine of 1932-33, let alone Stalin's 1935 massacre of Ukrainian bandurists.  The students were also clueless as to the extent of the catastrophe that befell so many people on April 27th of 1986.  Perhaps we, as Ukrainian Americans have allowed the world to grow complacent.  After all, it's been 18 years.  So Dr. Cehelska spoke of the decrease of the Ukrainian population, and that the children are the living statistics.  For example, in Chernihiv one out of a hundred children are free of illness.  And since Chornobyl experienced TEN times the radiation of Hiroshima, we can expect traces of high radiation for the next 48,000 years!  Although it will be another 600 years before Chornobyl is inhabitable, the elderly are returning, in order to live and to die in their own homes.  The lecture also included the artifacts and bandura music of Ukraine, and ended on a happy note, for it is in song and dance that Ukraine has maintained her invincible spirit.  A highlight of the program was the demonstration of the Hutzul dance, THE ARKAN, followed by Ukrainian composer Kos-Anatolsky's fiery piano composition by the same name.  Students passing through the halls, and not enrolled in WORLD MUSIC were drawn into the classroom (to the shear amazement of the instructor). It appears they were lured by the music of "Echoes of Ukraine". 

Submitted by Olga Cehelska.

See and Hear One of Our Own:

Dr. Olga Cehelska, Ukrainian musicologist, pianist and bandurist (and an active TUCA member) will present the music of Ukrainian composers, including M. Lysenko, W. Barvinsky, M. Fomenko, and Kos-Anatolsky.  The program is free and open to the public.  For more information please call Echoes of Ukraine at (757) 496-3560.

Songs of a Forgotten Nation

presented by

Echoes of Ukraine

Saturday, June 12, 2004 at three in the afternoon

At Jordan Kitt’s Temple of Music

3640 Virginia Beach Boulevard,

Virginia Beach

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Batkivshchyna News:


For those of you who have been involved with our welcoming of and support of the Ukrainian schooner Batkivshchyna during their first Americal port call in Norfolk and Chesapeake during OpSail 2000, you may not know that Captain Dmytro Biriukovitch’s dream of taking his “Discover Ukraine” project on a globe circling adventure has ended.  The “little boat that could” sustained major storm damage during the crossing from New Zealand to Australia and plans to continue sailing back to Europe and Ukraine were abandoned. However, Batkivshchyna exceeded everyone’s expectations.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Senate Resolution 202:


The efforts to get the United States Senate to pass SR 202 has NOT ended.   The resolution which commemorates the great Famine/Holodomor of 1932-33 in Ukraine and labels it a case of genocide by Stalin’s Soviet regime has gained a few new co-sponsors, but has not been sent to the full Senate for a vote.  Our own Senator John W. Warner has not joined the supporters of the resolution.  It may help if you write Sen. Warner a letter expressing your interest and urging his support.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

TUCA People in the News:


Melanie Paul, the host of our next meeting, does other things besides collecting ribbons for her prize winning daffodils.  A March 10 article in the Daily Press featured Melanie’s sheltie dog Shiloh who is a “K-9 candy striper”, a volunteer therapy dog that makes the rounds of local hospitals (with Melanie, of course) to make life a little brighter for the patients.


Olga Cehelska, our own bandurist, represented Ukraine on March 19 in a multi-ethnic show sponsored by Angel Morales, formerly of the Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA) and now the organizer of Global Cultures.  The show, featuring music and dance of many nations was held at the Virginia Beach Pavilion.  Of course Olga in Ukrainian costume did a wonderful job.


Elaine Hampton, Nadia Hoots, Oksana Makowiec, Olga Cehelska and Andy Grynewytsch represented TUCA at a MAVA sponsored event called “Carnivale(” at Norfolk’s Chrysler Museum on February 15.  Although our original plans to have a pysanka demonstration did not materialize, we did have two nice display tables and generated quite a bit of interest among the museum visitors.  The highlight of the day was an extensive interview of Olga Cehelska by a Virginia Pilot reporter. Unfortunately, the resulting newspaper article addressed the whole Carnivale( event and only used one paragraph to summarize a 30-minute interview with Olga.  We did much better in the Ukrainian Weekly, where a photo of our group and a brief description of our participation were published in the April 25 issue of the Weekly.


Lisa Hinkley (Korolyshyn) and husband Don, (TUCA representatives in Hawaii), are the proud  parents
of lovely Ashlyn Noelani Hinkley, born January 19.  Our best wishes to Ashlyn Noelani (how do you spell that in Ukrainian?) and congratulations to Don and Lisa.  (BTW. Noelani means “beautiful girl from heaven” in Hawaiian – you can’t beat that.  We are sure that Bohdan and Ingamaj Korolyshyn, (TUCA representatives in Italy) are a couple of happy grandparents.


Alfreda Pohrivchak reports that she found a native of Kharkiv, Ukraine, somewhere in Virginia Beach to substitute for her as a Russian teacher at her school while she took some medical time off.  She promised to bring the newly found Ukrainian to our next meeting.  Do we have any former Kharkiv residents?

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Ukrainian Officers at Yorktown USCG Base:


Some of you had a chance to meet Captain-Lieutenant Vladyslav Tretiakov from the Ukrainian Border Defense Forces in Odessa at our Christmas Party.  He was a student at the International Maritime Officer Course (IMOC) at the Yorktown US Coast Guard Training Center.  Zina and I have been designated as the official sponsors for anyone from Ukraine, so in addition to meeting Vladyslav upon his arrival we had him at our house several times and of course brought him to the Christmas Party.  Vladyslav was either a shy young man, or possibly just overwhelmed by the unexpected multitude of Ukrainian Diaspora folks in Tidewater and did not take full advantage of our hospitality as his predecessors did.  He graduated April 9 and returned home to Odessa.  Zina and I attended the graduation ceremony and luncheon, also attended by the Ukrainian Naval Attache.


A new Ukrainian officer, Captain-Lieutenant Oleksandr Yermolenko from Mariupol will be a student in the next IMOC class and is supposed to arrive May 16.  Zina and I will again be his sponsors, but if anyone is interested in inviting “Sasha” to dinner or to any of your family activities, please let me know.  We don’t want to monopolize him, and he would probably enjoy meeting more people.  All IMOC students report here from language school and speak adequate English.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Poppy Seed Chiffon Cake:


Here is a recipe from my Ukrainian Easter cookbook.  Not exactly the traditional makivnyk poppy seed roll and a little late for this year’s Easter holidays, but the cake is good at any time!

½ cup poppy seeds

3 tsps baking powder

2 tsps vanilla 



1 cup boiling water

1 tsp salt


¼ tsp baking soda 

2 cups flour


½  cup oil


½ tsp cream of tartar 
1 cup sugar


7 eggs, separated 

Soak poppy seeds in boiling water; let stand till lukewarm. Sift together into a large bowl the flour, sugar, baking powder, and salt. Form a well in the center of the dry ingredients and add the oil, poppy seeds with water, egg yolks, vanilla, and soda. Beat 5 minutes until thick. 

In a deep bowl, beat the egg whites and cream of tartar until very stiff peaks form. Slowly, pour yolk mixture over egg whites, gently folding with a wire whisk (do not stir). 
Pour onto an ungreased 10" tube pan (4" deep). Bake at 350 F for 60 minutes, or until top springs back when lightly touched. Invert pan to cool. 

Submitted by Melanie Paul
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